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March 6, 2007 
The Honorable Larry Gossett 

Chair, King County Council 

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett: 

I am pleased to transmit to the Metropolitan King County Council an ordinance adopting the updated Public Health Pandemic Influenza Response Plan, updated continuity of operations plans for the provision of essential county services and supporting documents, an updated pandemic influenza emergency management response manual from human resources, and after action reports from pan flu exercises conducted by Public Health and Emergency Management.  These documents are provided in response to proviso two of Ordinance 15597:
Of this appropriation, $200,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits and the council adopts an ordinance approving an updated King County Pandemic Influenza Response Plan that includes three elements.  The first element shall be an updated Public Health Pandemic Influenza Response Plan including updated plans for medical surge, the Health Care Coalition, Vulnerable Populations Action Team, social distancing measures and cooperation with neighboring jurisdictions.  The second element shall be updated continuity of operations plans for the provision of public services the county government provides reflecting the following Tier 3 planning elements:  a definition of essential services countywide; incorporation of interdepartmental and interbranch dependencies into plans; plans for identifying and centrally reporting on operational impacts during a pandemic; cost and means of acquiring and storing supply stockpiles; plans for interdependencies with outside agencies including other government jurisdictions who contract with King County for services; plans for meeting technological needs and training to achieve social distancing, plans for cross-training employees; exercises to test plans; identification of changes needed in county or state laws and administrative codes and a plan to address these including the preparation of model orders and notices; protocols for closing facilities or changing operating hours; communications and communication training plans; and elements to be addressed in Tier 4.  The third element shall be an updated pandemic influenza emergency response manual from the human resources division outlining protocols for the preparedness and protection of county employees.  The executive shall find appropriate means for coordinating with and involving the separately elected officials in this planning effort.  The executive shall transmit this plan by January 25, 2007.  
In late January I advised the council of the need for an extension until March 6, 2007 to finalize this transmittal.

King County is a recognized leader in preparing for the possibility of a pandemic.  Our work is held as an example for others to follow based on the work we have done on the regional level with other elected officials, health care providers and the private sector, on an enterprise level across all branches of government and, perhaps most importantly, on an individual level with the citizens we serve and with our employees and their families.  
While the plans we’ve produced are essential, we are following our planning activities with exercises designed to test our readiness and incorporate the lessons learned from those exercises wherever possible.  These exercises and other follow up activities help guard against plans from becoming outdated and ineffective shelf ware.  I am pleased that some of our largest executive departments – Department of Transportation, Department of Executive Services, and Department of Natural Resources and Parks, as well as separately elected organizations– are joining with Public Health to play a very active role in this overall process.  As we experienced in the recent intense weather events, our citizens and businesses expect government to be well prepared and to help them become better prepared for potential disasters such as the pandemic influenza. 
We are continuing to work with the coalition of local health care system partners who are strengthening our emergency preparedness and response capabilities.  We continue to support local school districts on their response plans.  And, efforts to work with all 39 cities and local emergency management officials to enhance our region's pandemic flu response capacity continue. 

Public education remains an important component of our overall planning and preparation.  Our Web sites are regularly updated and new education materials developed in response to updated information. 

All of our preparations are critically important because as soon as the conditions that support a pandemic exist, this virus is likely to spread very quickly.  In the 20th century, influenza pandemics occurred in 1918-19, 1957-58 and 1968-69.  While the pandemics in the 50’s and 60’s were relatively mild, the pandemic of 1918-19 pandemic was particularly virulent.  Estimates of the number of deaths attributable to the pandemic worldwide are more than 50 million, at a time when the world's population was about 1.7 billion, about one-quarter what it is today.  
The virus killed more people – roughly half of whom were healthy and in the prime of life – in a 24 week period than AIDS has killed in the last 24 years.  In the United States, out of a population of about 103 million, the pandemic killed 500,000 people – more than ten times the number of Americans who died in World War I.

The new strain of the influenza virus – H5N1 – that we are most concerned about at the present time, has not met all of the conditions necessary in a pandemic as it is not yet in a form that supports easy and sustainable transmission from human-to-human.  However, from 2003 through November, 2006, H5N1 has produced 258 confirmed human cases of avian influenza with 154 deaths for a mortality rate of 60 percent.  
King County’s Role in Pandemic Influenza Preparations

King County is in a strong position to provide regional leadership in the development of a comprehensive response plan for pandemic flu.  First, state law vests in King County regional responsibility for both emergency management and public health.  Second, the county is responsible for providing essential services such as public transportation, waste disposal and treatment and a variety of criminal justice and human services programs.  And finally, we are a major employer.  The enclosed updated plans demonstrate that King County has made significant progress in all three arenas.
In its role as a regional emergency management coordinator and public health provider, the county’s pandemic planning efforts include, but are not limited to the following: 
· Working in concert with federal, state, and surrounding jurisdictions to coordinate activities aimed at mitigating the effects of an influenza pandemic; 
· Ensuring pandemic flu preparedness is integrated appropriately throughout the King County Emergency Management Plan and the Regional Disaster Plan and that current plans recognize the inability to access mutual aid during an emergency such as a pandemic; 
· Ensuring government officials are trained and educated in advance on their roles and responsibilities during an influenza pandemic; 
· Conducting planning exercises to test the validity of pandemic flu preparedness plans; 
· Coordinating in advance with the Port of Seattle, school districts, private and public educational and day care facilities, and private and public gathering places such as stadiums around social distancing, quarantine and closure of such facilities and ensuring that legal authorities are well understood; 
· Working with hospitals and health care providers on healthcare system surge capacity and stockpiling of medical supplies, plan for mass fatalities, and developing protocols for vaccine and/or medication prioritization and distribution; 
· Building robust mechanisms for disease surveillance; 
· Developing preparedness templates for major businesses and other governments to mitigate spread of the disease and economic losses and ensuring the continuity of essential functions; 
· Building robust communication plans and networks; 
· Conducting public information campaigns prior to the emergence of an influenza pandemic; and 
· Ensuring adequate protection of food and water supplies.
In its role as a government service provider, King County must ensure the continuity of essential government services during the several months of a pandemic flu threat and at a time when up to 40 percent of employees may be absent.  This responsibility includes:
· Ensuring pandemic and emergency preparedness are part of department and separately elected organization business plans; 
· Determining mission critical operations; 
· Determining what levels of support services are necessary to continue essential services; 
· Establishing clear and deeper lines of succession; 
· Establishing conference calling, and telecommuting capability; 
· Conducting cross-training for employees to ensure continuity of essential functions; 
· Establishing appropriate social distancing guidance; and
· Providing clear and consist public messages.
In its role as a large employer, King County can provide leadership in establishing business practices that protect and support employees during an influenza pandemic.  In this role the county’s efforts include: 
· Establishing human resources policies and practices to be implemented during an influenza pandemic for telecommuting, flex-time, leave for sick employees and those with sick family members; 
· Creating a culture where employees are expected to stay at home when sick;

· Developing clear and consistent internal communications; 
· Providing clean and safe working conditions that implement appropriate social distancing protocols;

· Establishing plans for counseling services for employees and their family members.

Legislative History

In late 2005, the Executive transmitted an ordinance to the council requesting a $5.96 million appropriation for pandemic flu preparation activities.  On December 12, 2005, the County Council adopted Ordinance 15348 approving a $5,960,000 appropriation for pandemic flu preparedness.  Included in that legislation was a proviso which restricted $600,000 of funding pending receipt and approval of a Pandemic Influenza Response Plan.  This condition was met in March, 2006.
Because this was an operating appropriation, by law it expired at year end 2005 and had to be reappropriated in 2006.  Ordinance 15597 which was passed by the council on September 18, 2006 reappropriated the original amount as no expenditures occurred in 2005 into grant funds thereby facilitating multi-year expenditures consistent with a program of this nature.  

A number of provisos were adopted with that legislation.  This transmittal relates to proviso two of Ordinance 15597 the full text of which is provided on page one of this letter.  Enclosed you will find three elements that comprise the proviso response:

1. An updated Public Health Influenza Response Plan including updated plane for medical surge, the Health Care Coalition, Vulnerable Populations Action Team, social distancing measures, and cooperation with neighboring jurisdictions.  

Please see Section 1.

2. An updated continuity of operations plans for the provision of public services the county government provides reflecting the Tier 3 planning elements.
Please see Section 2
3. An updated pandemic influenza emergency response manual from the human resources division outlining protocols for the preparedness and protection of county employees.  An Employee Communications Annex and an IT Remote Access Annex also are included.
Please see Section 3.
In Section 4, we have also provided after action reports from exercises conducted by Public Health and Emergency Management.
King County is committed to providing the most comprehensive and effective response to any threat to public health.  Accordingly, all plans are essentially "living documents" and will be updated as circumstances require.  County Council guidance on this planning effort is welcome and encouraged.

I look forward to our continued cooperation in this ongoing effort to build the nation’s most effective response to the possibility of Pandemic Flu.  If you have any questions regarding this 
Ordinance, or the elements of the plan, please contact Caroline Whalen, Deputy County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services, at 206-296-3820.
Thank you for your attention to this critically important issue.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


James Lopez, Deputy Chief of Staff, Executive Office


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Caroline Whalen, Deputy County Administrative Officer, DES
Eric Holdeman, Office of Emergency Management Director, (OEM) DES
Michael Loehr, Emergency Management Manager, OEM, DES
David Fleming, M.D., Director-designee, Seattle-King County Department of Public

    Health (DPH)
Dorothy Teeter, Chief Operations Officer, DPH
